Published monthly by the Niguel Shores Community Association

Editor: ' Grace Okamoto
Editorial Staff: Communications Committee June 1980

Dear Residents: :

August is election time. At the present time two people have been accepted to
run for the Board. They are Ingrid Andrews and Harrie Whitney. Anyone else
interested, call Carol Sue Mullen at 493-1238 or the Community Center office
493-0122. '

> have a special Gate Study Committee on how to improve our gates. We hope.
to give facts and figures to the residents at a future Board meeting.

Our new bookkeeping system is a great success. Thanks goes to Board member,
Frank Taylor and our new Bookkeeper, Peggy Durrant.

Marie Armstrong has been a great asset to our Community Center office. Sharon
Lamont has been hired for the clerk-typist job. Please be polite to our office
help.

We need more member participation on the Finance, Security, Communications and
Recreation Committees.

We wish to welcome Mr. Edward D. Tisch as a new member of the Architectural Control
Committee.

Our landscape crew will be removing some eucalyptus trees on Niguei Shores Drive
that are damaging the sidewalks and curb.

The Board approved the following:

l. A contract to Viejo Sweeping Service for six street sweeps at $630.00 per
sweep,

2. Remodeling of multipurpose room kitchen--new commercial stove, hood and
installation at a cost of 54,000 which had been budgeted.

3. The Recreation Committee has donated 5600.00 from the Wine and Cheese-Art
Faire Party. '

4. The Men's Club has authorized the pu rhase of a stainless steel commercial
type refrigerator, heavy duty garbage disposal an:d stainless steel sink
from proceeds of paper drive. Thanks again for th- support of this project
which has been sorely needed.
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FROM THE HELM, conti. 2d

5. A contract to Dick Wendt Landscape Service: Installation of pre-cut concrete
vault with heavy duty steel grate, and electric pumps with automatic float
switch, 1%" exit line connected to existing 3" line running down to vault
in greenbelt at the end of Windjammer. Approximately 30' of trench drain to
be installed collecting water to flow into vault. Cost $2,360.00. This
will help to eliminate the water on Halyard. :

The next monthly Board Meeting will be held on Tuesday, June 10, 1980, at 8 p.m.
in the multi-purpose room of the Community Center.

Phyllis Luengen
President, N.S.C.A.

Manager’s Report

- ’

Paul Milosh, our Novice Jr. Swim Coach has taken a full time position as life guard
with the City of San Clemente. Paul was a valuable asset to our recreational
program, teaching many youngsters the various swimming techniques, and we sure will
miss his services. In September, Paul will attend Whittier College and we all wish
him the very best.

Ms. Sharon Lamount has joined our staff as a typist/receptionist and the hours for
her to work will be from 9 a.m. to 5:30 p.m., Monday thru Friday. We welcome Sharon
to our staff.

STREET SWEEPING SCHEDULE. The Board of Directors has approved a contract for the
sweeping of the streets here in the Community. The schedule for this street
sweeping service is as follows:

June 2 and 3

June 30 and July 1
August 4 and 5
October 6 and 7
December 1 and 2
January 5 and 6

Al11 sweeps will be done on the first Monday and Tuesday of the month except for the
month of July when they will sweep Monday, June 30 and Tuesday, July lst.

On these sweeping days, we ask that you park your vehicles either in your garage or
in the driveway so that this service can clean the streets without maneuvering
around parked vehicles. Your cooperation would be appreciated.

Bill Bierman
Manager

Our Board of Directors need You! (ontact office..




committee

The Security Committee would like to remind all residents who are planning or who
have scheduled parties with eight or more guests in their private homes that it is
their responsibility to provide a readable, alphabetical 1list of the guests expected.

This list must be given, before 10 A.M.
Guard at the gate the guests will be using.

be provided to the Association Office.

on the day of the party, to the Security
In additicn, a copy of this list will
Failure to provide this list will result

in long delays or even refusals of admittance to the community by the security guard.
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Sea Terrace Townchomes Association II

Sea Terrace II has a new look! Since September, we have been undergoing ccmplete
painting of all the homes, and finally the job has been completed. Thanks to all
the homeowners for being so cooperative, and a very special thanks to Mal Powrie
and Tom Davis for their time and efforts to make the project so successful. They
were extremely helpful to all concerned and Tom's vigilant supervision resulted in
'n excellent job. -

The current Board of Directors has the following members:

Betty Pease, President

33841 Manta Court 496-7664
Edmond B. Adams, V.P.

33875 Manta Acourt 493-4445
E.G. Chapman, V.P.

33921 Manta Court 433-7686
Mal G. Powrie, V.P.

24115 Gourami Bay 493-7320

Please feel free to contact them should you have any questions regarding our Association.

Maureen Hohenhausen,
Secretary
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A SPECIAL THANK YOU!

The Community Center is now 1in receipt of a pool table, thanks to Mr. & Mrs.
Kirkpatrick of Cockelshell who donated it to the center.
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The Educated Consumer In case you missed it, ABC's T.V.Show, "20/20" had a
report on aluminum wiring during the month of April.
_ Aluminum wiring was used Iin more than two million homes
ALUMINUM WIRING built between 1965-73, including homes in Niguel Shores.

House wiring is attached to switches, outlets and Ffixtures
by steel termination screws. The difference between
copper and aluminum wiring is that aluminum and steel have a greater difference in
expansion rates than do copper and steel. As aluminum oxidizes when heated, a gap
is eventually created between the wiring and termination screw, and the current must
arc to make the connection. This is what causes the heat you may feel on the switch
or outlet plate when it 1is in use. Homes with aluminum wiring carry'a 50% greater
chance of fire than those with copper wiring.

Correction is made by clipping back the aluminum wire'and splicing in a piece of copper
wre to be attached to the termination screw. The splice is attached by a pigtailing
cvice all electricians have. Non-professionals are urged not to try to effect these

repairs themselves; and improper splice is dangerous.

If you suspect you may have aluminum wiring, call the Consumer Froduct Safety Commic-

ion at 800-638~8326 for further information.
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ANIMAL CONTROL ORDINANCE INFORMATION

The Animal Control Division of Orange County has the authority to issue misdemeanor
citations and to reguest a complaint by the District Attorney for violation of
ordinances related to animal care and control. These laws have been implemented to
protect animals and the rights of citizens. The following are summaries of some of
these animal ordinances:

RESTRAINT COF DOGS (Section 4-1-45) - Dogs must be restrained on private property by
a wall or fence, or by a leash not exceeding six feet in length, or be under the
direct control of a competent person. No dog shall be on public property without a
leash unless written permission is given by the owner oi operator of the public
property,

NUISANCE (Section 4-1-48) Owners are required to keep their animals from making any
excessive noise which would be disturbing to their neighbors.

DOG LICENSE REQUIRED (Section 4-1-70) All dogs four (4) months of age or older are
required to have a valid dog license.

WEARING OF DOG LICENSE TAG REQUIRED (Section 4-1-71) All dogs required to be licensed
must wear the dog license tag except when confined on the owners' premises.
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If you are having difficulty reaching the Security Guard by phone during the hours
of 4 P.M. and 7 P.M., please remember that this is the peak rush hour of incoming
traffic. Residents calling in guests should make their calls to the guard before
4 P.M. or after 7 P.M. The Security Guards primary duty during this period of
time will be to handle traffic entering the gate so PLAN AHEAD.

Once again we remind you to dim your lights when approaching the guard station and
by all means SLOW DOWN.

We are still having instances where residents and/or guests have been considerably
less than courteous to the gate guards. If anyone has a complaint concerning the

rules or the guard, that complaint should be directed to the General Manager. There

- 110 excuse for crudeness or vulgarity towards a guard who is attempting to carry
w7 the rules given him by the community!!!
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niguel shores men’s club

There will be no breakfast meeting of the Men's Club on Election Day, June 3, 1980,

cit will at least make the cooks and the kitchen cleanup detail for this quarter
cppy.  All members are urged to show up anyway; not to eat; but to vote for the
things they believe in. The next regular breakfast meeting will be held on Tuesday
morning, June 17th.

Golf is a different story, however. The annual Club Championship will be held down
at Singing Hills Country Club in San Diego County on Tuesday, June 10th. Four of
our members are still in the race: Lou Peck vs. Gene Chapman in the A Flight and
Dale Baltimore vs. Bob Pinkerton in the B Flight. The winners of these two matches
will play for the Championship. There are still a few rooms available for those
who wish to join us down there, either to play golf or just to enjoy the outing.

If you are interested, call Bob Pinkerton at 496-2004. The final golf match for
June will be held on Tuesday, June 24th at Rancho San Joaquin. We will depart from
the Community Center at 0845 hours which is 8:45 a.m. to the rest of you.

For those male residents of our community who are curious about the Men's Club, we
extend an invitation to you to come down and join us and find out for yourself what
happens. We will even waive the normal $1.25 charge for your first visit.

Jack Fellows
President Men's Club
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RECYCLING PROGRAM

JUNE pickup of newspapers, magazines, books, brochures, junk mail will be:

JUNE 9 and JUNE 23 (seceond and fourth Mondays)

Please remember: PLACE YOUR PAPER MATERIALS AT YOUR FRONT CURB BY 12 NOON ON PICKUP DAY.

Over the past four weeks, the following paper products were recycled:

Date of Pickup Pounds (Tons) Price Total Received

April 28, 1980 8,620 4. 31 $30.00 5129.30

May 12, 1980 23,123 1156 $30.00 5346.80
31.743 15,87 $476.10

The pickup of April 28 was understandably small because we had rain that day and
many of our residents prudently held their papers up for the next pickup.

Aluminum collecting for April amounted to 189 pounds at §.305 per pound, or $57.65.

The Men's Club has authorized the expenditure-of up to §1,500 to assist our Niguel
Shores Association with improvement of our kitchen facilities at the Community Center.
This amount 1is to be used to purchase a stainless steel commercial type refrigerator,
with a lock, replacing the residential type refrigerator now in use.

In addition, they have authorized additional funds to install a new stainless steel
restaurant type sink, and a new garbage disposal.

Criginally there was $4000 placed in the 1980 budget for this kitchen work but it
turned out to be insufficient for a first class job. Hence, the Men's Club came to
the rescue with funds from our paper recycling project, and the whole community again
benefits from this wonderful program. In addition, there was $600.00 available from
profits made on previous recreation programs such as the "Art Faire-Wine and Cheese
Party" last year.

The work on the kitchen will include the installation of a large commercial type stove
with two ovens and a large griddle in addition to four gas burners and a stainless
steel hood and exhaust fan.

The Men's Club also authorized the expenditure of $100 to assist the Mom's Club with
the purchase of a 16 mm movie projector which recently became available, almost new,
at a bargain price of $400.00. The original cost was almost $900.00 and the projector
is still under warranty period. This will certainly help with the recreation of our
youth groups, as well as various other clubs.

From the above report, those of you who have been'contributing your papers faithfully
each month can see some of the results of your good works. Others who have not been
involved so far may see the wisdom of joining us in this patriotic effort to recycle
paper and aluminum materials.

K. Russell Paslaqua

Niguel Shores Men's Club

STASH THEM — DON'T TRASH THEM!




THURSDAY, JUNE 5 - 12:30 Salad and dessert luncheon - Pat McBride, Speaker.

Mrs. McBride has led a full, busy life as secretary, mother of six, club leader
and business woman. She has learned to organize her time in such a way that she
takes advantage of every minute. She will share her philosophy and the recommenda-
tions from her "Super Time Save'" book and calendar.

A warm welcome 1is always extended to all members and women residents, so do join us.
New residents and/or first time guests, please call the Social Chairman, Madeleine
Wheeler for information; phone 493-5727., Madeleine is assisted by Helen Paslaqua,
Mary Pence and Adele Shanta for the months of May, June and July. We extend our
thanks and appreciation for their efforts.

THURSDAY, JUNE 12 - 10 a.m. - 2 p.m. CRAFTS Do your own thing . . knit. . .

crochet . . sew . . . mend. . . Xmas ornaments and do bring a brown bag lunch.
Maralee Davis — 496-1049.

JHURSDAY, JUNE 19 - THIRD THURSDAY GROUP. We will tour two spots in Newport Beach.
First will be Roger's Gardens at 11 a.m. to hear a lecture on hanging baskets and
a guided tour of the Gardens. Then we will drive over to the Newport Harbor Art
Museum for lunch. This will be followed by a tour given by cne of the docents of
the Museum. Reservations may be made by calling Loulise Wasson, 496-9602, or Mary
Pence, 496-7953. There will be car-pooling from the parking lot of the Community
Center at 10:10 a.m.

There are many ladies who give unstintingly of their time and whose efforts aren't
always made known. At this time we would like to thank Maralee Davis. She has
‘ntroduced many new ideas to the Crafts' group, and has taken the time to give
personal instruction. Most recently, on the lovely May flower baskets.

Ginnie Parrett, President
Women's Club 493-0314

M R S S R e D L R R A S e AR N e D,

shores bridge group

May was a big month for the Friday night bridge graup. Forty people gathered at
the Community Center on the 2nd to enjoy a variety of wines, roast beef, and
assorted elegant hors d'oeuvres prepared by the guests as a prelude to some
rousing bridge. John and Jean Wells were first place winners for the evening,
with Regina Hancock and Betty Rolapp capturing second place honors. We had to
compete with the Laker's championship game on the 16th but still filled six
tables, as we saw Margaret Costello and Mary Wilt earn high score followed closely
by Ruth and Ed Gardner. It was fun to welcome Jean and Norm Pomeroy home after a
long trip to Mexico.

We hope to see you all back on June 6th and June 20th, 7:30 p.m., at the Community
Center. ’ :
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Thank you to many of you whom have contributed news items for this
column. T'he reaction to this column has been very favorable and

many enjoy reading about their neighbors. Please let us know about
yourself or a neighbor by leaving a note in the office. The Communi-
cations Committee will contact the "newsmakers" for their approval.

{

Michelle Sieloff of Timor Bay won 1st place in the 100 yard dash with a time

of 13.9 seconds. Michelle is an 8th grader at Marco Forester. Michelle, you
did terrific! The end of April, she also joined her parents for a 10 day
vacation to Hawail for her lst visit there.

Brian and Jackie Pearson of Dosinia have a new baby! And already, Jackie's figure
is looking so trim. That's because they were lucky enough to adopt Julia Margaret,
born on May 5th, weighing 7 lbs. 3 oz. Big brother, Jeff, age 7, loves to hold
Julia and help out his Mom. All of -the Pearsons' friends are so happy for them.

Congratulations to Kris Pape of Periwinkle Drive for winning the Fl1 Niguel Women's
Golf Club Championship with a 7-over par for the 5th time in a row. Kris was a
ski instructor in Switzerland before she took up golf 5 years ago.

Norm and Jean Pomeroy of Cassandra Bay recently returned from a 2% month long trip
through Mexico in their trailer. They wanted to continue beyond Fuerto Vallarta
but couldn't find any unleaded gasoline available. Most of their time was spent
at Rincon where they snorkeled for sea shells to add to their already vast collection.

&Qk Watercolor paintings by Doris Adams and her students will be on display for the month
b } of June at the Dana Niguel Library. Represented in the show will be: Tina Meyer, i
B Jessie Guthrie, Helen Hanf, Betty Pease, Ginny Kenny, Georgia Brunner, Edith Burks, !
¢ Anne Beaubien, and Betty Huffman. |
i
Ll ;‘ﬁ:;;;tcs,s;--vm " S TR M CrL T o IR A - _ - “-:Jfé.%&%ﬁiwﬂ';i:—m

ml‘ "nr,. r
-.\3" e ?‘\‘.}! §
i

5
1
b ka,‘_%\l-. Gowd S LALA

Py 12K

[
RS - b o !
RAR AR ER BEE S ‘
' 5,‘2%%?{‘ 'd‘""li b ] E\ [ ; Du ‘{3»} i w‘ (e ] K-ﬂ""ﬁ:w
T L.

Quﬂung, Jine 15
:CJCJ h;ﬁ.ﬁa b P - {"l‘u‘"\f’,‘f T PiiM.

S A N~

I
AP AL S A S R

Jor  reservadio ns, CLdl:

Helen ¢ Dale L)(Lhmorcz, H93-8209
Bernice £ Merle Z Leigner 96~ 22t
Yoi ¢ Art Westprall  49e-we80




Spons aved bw the Recreation C@mmnﬁ'@@

A éu %E»qa@ E | JUN &0




TERNIS LESSONS

Sign up early to insure your space. Cost
s SR gy,

s

New classes for adults are now forming.
for six weekly lessons is $20.00 .~

Beginners: Monday starting June 23rd, 9:00 - 10:00 a.m.

Intermediate: Monday starting June 23rd, 10:00 - 11:00 a.;yj

Intermediate: Tuesday starting June 24th, 11:00 - 12:00 ;.m{
i
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Tournament < .~ & .
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June's tournament will be held June 28th. Pay your $5.00 fee at the Community
Center Office when you sign up. Fee goes to buy gquality tennis balls‘and
after-tournament refreshments. Be sure to come to the party the night before
(B.Y.Q), June 27th, 7:00 - 9:00 in ;betmu%;ipurpose room.

Tennis
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This month's deadline will be one day earlier -- June 19th, Thursday.
Please submit your articles by that date as the Communications

Committee will also be meeting that evening.

R

EXERCISING EVERY WEEK?Y

FEELING GOOD!

All year 'round there is an exercise class at our Community Center for people who

want to feel good! Join the Summer Session and begin to enjoy the benefits.

Classes meet on Mondays and Thursdays from 9-10 a.m. AND from 7-8 p.m. The morning

and evening programs are identical so that you may interchange class times to fit
your schedule.

We bend, stretch and strengthen to a variety of music. Please wear comfortable

clothing and bring a mat for the hard floor.

Sign up at the Community Center Office or in class - - §25.00 fee.

SUMMER SESSION - - JUNE 16 - AUGUST 21

Nancy Coop,
Instructor
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Due to the price of Summer Camp announced in last month's Seashore News, we heard
that some families felt they couldn't take advantage of this activity for their
children. Therefore, it was decided to revise the crafts program enabling us to

make a reduction in the price. We hope the savings will make it possible for
every child who wants to attend camp may do so.

The earlier you sign up, the better prepared we can be to make this a magical

experience. June 13th is the deadline for signing up for Session I, which begins
June 23rd. B N e i i W L T e e i L Lt ot
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SWAP MEET REVIEW

A small but enthusiastic turnout made this year's swap meet a happy neighborhcod

affair. We had buys on everything from antigue bed warmers to electric organs '
to chocolate cake.

The money the Recreation Committee raised selling spaces, the £100 proceeds from
the Moms' Club table and a contribution from the Men's Club enabled us to purchase
a used movie projector for the Community Center.

Okay everybody, start saving up for next year!

4 "'ﬁ i % * ﬁ';’ o *
':g;"%é?ww%éﬁm’a ¥ ?f‘ f%ﬂ%faai%ww
> i .

Have your handwriting analyzed and learn what to look for in others! This cne night
‘intensive session will cover the basics, using class member's handwriting as examples.

Teacher Gary Paul is a licensed marriage and family counselor with a parapsychology
background.

3

Class will meet on June 26th at 7:30 p.m. in the multi-purpose room. Bring a note-

book and your favorite pen. Cost is $10.00. Class size is limited to 10. Sign
up deadline 1s June 19th.
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A SPECIAL THARNK YOuU!

Marty Poivre of Nauticus Isle was kind enough to donate a bhike, child's electric
organ and a nice sewing basket to the Moms' Club's swap meet table. The proceeds
from these items were donated to the community. In addition, Marty donated a
stereo record player which will be used for the In-B-Teener's parties.

Make your plans now to join the fun at the Community Fourth of July Celebration.

Activities will begin with a parade and continental breakfast at 10 a.m. followed

by games at :he beach and a BBQ later in the day. Don't miss out on the fun!!
More detail: .:n the July issue of the Seashore News.
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Our annual Father's Day BBQ will be held at the Community Center on Sunday,
June 15th. Come arcund 3 p.m. for softhall and volleyball. Coals should be
hot about 4 p.m. FEach family brings its own food. .
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Turn off the T.V. sets and come to the Community Center at(é:OO Belniz 0m
June 28th.! Admission is $1.00 and the popcorn is free. p.

We aren't telling what the movie is but we'll give this hint: Anyone
wearing a coonskin cap gets in for half price!
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SATURDAY CELEBRATION

HOT DOGI! We're having a frankfurter feed on June 14th, Saturday, from 12:00
1:00 p.m. at the Community Center. Lunch is $1.00. Come celebrate the start

of summer vacation!
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We are now casting for our summer play, a shortened version of "Peter Pan".

It's a cute script and a lot of fun. This is an opportunity for drama enthusiasts
0 get theatre experience. Tryouts are June 17th at 2:00 p.m. and 7:00 p.m. at
the Community Center. Performance date at Niguel Shores is Saturday afternocon,
July 12th. There is a possibility of them touring to various organization and
parks in the area. For further information, call 493-0122.
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The Computer Club will meet Thursday, June 19th from 2:00 - 3:30 p.m. We have

rented a computer and games. Club dues are $1.00. We didn't have a large turn-
out last month but everyone who did come said they'll be back. Join us.

This month's skating party is scheduled for those who'd 1like to

learn while they turn. Wwe'll car pool to Skateway for beginners
lessons on Saturday, June 21st. We leave Niguel Shores at 10:30 A.M.
and be back about 12:30 P.M. Admission is $1.50 with or without
skates. Sign up deadline is Wednesday, June l&8th. We need parents

to drive. PARENTS CAN SKATE FOR FREE!.
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Shores Culsine

A 1-2-3 day for Mom!
1. Make this casserole in the morning

2. Spend the afternoon at the beach

3. Put casserole in oven before hubby gets home

[
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A Lazy Day Entree
from the kitchen of Nancy Taylor of Spinnaker

1 pkg. (lasagna) Hamburger Helpler Brown together in a pan

1 1b. gr?und beef Follow directions on box

1 cup onion, chopped for skillet method.

% cup bell peper, chopped; (if desired)

1 12 oz. canned corn After simmering, add these
1 5.7 oz can whole pitted black olives . Ingredients. Put in a 2 gt.
* cheese (as desired) casserole dish.

Parmesan cheese } Sprinkle on top.

Warm in oven before serving.

* I add grated cheese - Monterey Jack, Cheddar or whatever I have in
the refrigerator.
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| Omitted from last month's recipients of Positive Student Attitude Awards at ;'1‘
R.H. Dana School were first graders Jeff Pearson, Allison Carey, and Kim Maxey. =

In mid-May the Cub Scout Webelos, Pack 713, were flown to Catalina Island for an
They hiked in 6 miles carrying everything required in their

overnight camp-out.
Later in May, the

backpacks. They set up tents and were very close to buffalos.
Webelos traveled to Sacramento to visit the State Capitol and meet with Senator

Schmitz and Assemblywoman Bergeson. Thanks to the Den leader, Don Duffer, these

boys are getting a wonderful, growing experience! €
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